KILKENNY BOROUGH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS OF ADJOURNED SEPTEMBER MONTHLY MEETING HELD ON 19th SEPTEMBER, 2011, AT 7.30 PM

Mayor, Councillor David Fitzgerald, Presiding.

Present:

Councillors:
Martin Brett, John Coonan, Marie Fitzpatrick,  Kathleen Funchion, Joe Malone, Betty Manning, Andrew McGuinness, Malcolm Noonan, Seán Ó hArgáin, Joe Reidy. 


Apologies:
Paul Cuddihy.
 Also Present:


Mr. John Mulholland, Director of Services, Mr. John Dempsey, Head of Finance, Kilkenny County Council, Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald, Senior Engineer, Ms. Catherine Cooney, Staff Officer.
Mayor’s Summons of Meeting:

Notice dated 13th September, 2011, convening a Monthly Meeting for this date was read.

Item 1. :
Confirmation of Minutes:
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 11th July, 2011:
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 11th July, 2011, having been previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. Martin Brett
Seconded by Cllr. Joe Reidy
And Resolved:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted.”

The minutes were then signed by the Mayor.

Item No. 2:

Matters brought forward by direction of the Mayor.
Congratulations

The Mayor expressed his congratulations, gratitude and best wishes to the following:-

1. Kilkenny Senior Hurling Team on becoming All Ireland Champions.
2. The Organisers of the successful Homecoming Event for the Kilkenny Senior Hurling Team following their success.
3. Organisers of the recent very successful Kilkenny Arts Festival.
4. All those who participated in the recent memorial event to mark the 10th Anniversary of the 9/11 attack on the Twins Towers in New York.
5. Special Olympians who attended a Mayoral Reception held recently in their honour.
6. €13.5 m investment in construction works at St. Luke’s Hospital which will provide much needed employment.

7. All those involved in the recent success of Kilkenny in the Tidy Towns Awards 2011 where Kilkenny received the Large Urban Area Award.

8. Organisers of the recent Open Day in James Stephens Army Barracks.

Hurling Monument
The Mayor informed the Members of recent correspondence received in relation to the erection of a hurling monument.  Following a discussion on this issue Mr. John Mulholland advised that funding will be available under the Per Cent Arts Scheme to provide such a monument.  The Members felt that the monument should be located within the City and they should have an input into the type of sculpture to be erected.
War Memorial.
The Mayor advised the Members that following a request from the previous Borough Council Meeting an ad hoc committee has been set up to begin the process of organising a war memorial in the City and any Members with an interest in this issue are free to join the Committee.

Item No. 3:
2011 – 2013 Draft Capital Budget
Mr. John Dempsey, Head of Finance, took the Members through the contents of the report as circulated.  The Members welcomed the Report and Mr. Dempsey and Mr. Mulholland replied to a number of queries in relation to the following:
· Development Contribution Scheme.

· Outstanding Development Contributions.

· The Closh Community Park.

· Butts Neighbourhood Centre.

· Provision of Pedestrian Bridge.
· St. Mary’s Hall Project.

· Water Services.

Following this discussion it was

Proposed by

Cllr. Joe Reidy

Seconded by

Cllr. Betty Manning

And resolved

“that the adoption of the 2011-2013 Draft Capital Budget be deferred until such time as the Council are considering the Budget for 2011/2012.”
Item No. 4:
Report on Debt Collection.
Mr. John Dempsey explained to the Members that the report before them is a summary on debt collection for the Borough Council and Mr. Dempsey went through the contents of the report and responded to a number of queries in relation to Commercial Rates, Housing Rent and Loan arrears, Debt Collection Agencies and discount scheme for people whose accounts are up to date.
Item No. 5.
Adoption of Dublin Declaration (Declaration of Age-Friendly Cities and Communities). 
Proposed by:

Cllr. Martin Brett

Seconded by:

Cllr. John Coonan

And resolved

“that Kilkenny Borough Council gives there full support to the World Health Organisations Age Friendly Cities/County Initiative and hereby endorses the “Dublin Declaration”.”
Item No. 6:
Review of Mobility Management Plan.
Following a discussion it was
Proposed by:

Cllr. Martin Brett
Seconded by:

Cllr. Joe Reidy

And resolved

“that this item be adjourned until the November Meeting when additional information in relation to the Central Access Scheme becomes available.”

Item No. 7:
Arts Grants 2011.

Proposed by:

Cllr. John Coonan
Seconded by:

Cllr. Martin Brett

And resolved

“that this item be deferred for consideration at the October monthly meeting.”

Item No. 8:
Amenity Grants 2011.
It was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin
Seconded by:

Cllr. John Coonan
And resolved:

“That the Amenity Grants 2011, as proposed in a report dated 12th July, 2011, be and are hereby approved.”
Item No. 9:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Joe Reidy received 3rd June, 2011.

Proposed by:
Cllr. Joe Reidy
Seconded by:
Cllr. Kathleen Funchion
“that Kilkenny Borough Council calls on the Government not to introduce a Household Charge”.
Following a vote which resulted in no clear majority, the motion as proposed by Cllr. Joe Reidy and seconded by Cllr. Kathleen Funchion was not carried, with five (5) members voting in favour and five (5) voting against as follows:

IN FAVOUR


AGAINST


ABSTAIN
Cllr. John Coonan


Cllr. Martin Brett

Cllr. Malcolm Noonan
Cllr. Kathleen Funchion

Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick
Cllr. Joe Malone


Cllr. David Fitzgerald

Cllr. Andrew McGuinness

Cllr. Betty Manning

Cllr. Joe Reidy  (5)


Cllr.  Seán Ó hArgáin   (5)

Item No. 10 and 12.

Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Malcolm Noonan received 3rd June, 2011.
Proposed by:
Cllr. Malcolm Noonan
Seconded by:
Cllr. John Coonan
And Resolved
“That Kilkenny Borough Council would use the provision of the Derelict Sites Act and whatever means necessary and to work with property owners to address derelict properties in the City Centre in the interest of public safety and the integrity of the heritage of the city. “
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. John Coonan received 1st July,  2011.
Proposed by:

Cllr. John Coonan

Seconded by:

Cllr. Malcolm Noonan

And Resolved
"That Kilkenny Borough Council take all necessary steps within its remit under the Derelict Sites Act to have all works required, undertaken at Mount Brilliant/Greenshill and No. 8, Ormonde Road, Kilkenny"

Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald advised the Members that a number of the sites on the current Derelict Sites register have been addressed under the Derelict Sites Legislation over the past few months.  The difficulty in relation to sites is to distinguish whether a site is derelict or dangerous.
Item No. 11:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Andrew McGuinness received 21st June, 2011.

Following a discussion during which Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald agreed to consider this proposal for inclusion in the 2012 Road Programme it was agreed to amend the Motion as follows:
Proposed by:
Cllr. Andrew McGuinness

Seconded by:
Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick

And resolved:

“That Kilkenny Borough Council resolves to provide car parking spaces along the block of houses commencing at Number 118, Assumption Place, by agreement with the residents as part of the 2012 Roads Programme and would undertake to review the situation in all existing Local Authority Housing Estates”.

Item No. 13:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Joe Malone received 12th July, 2011.
Proposed by:
Cllr. Joe Malone

Seconded by:
Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

And Resolved

“that Kilkenny Borough Council set aside monies in their estimates in order to have a suitable Memorial to the local people who died in the Wars and on Peace Keeping Duties.”

Item No. 18:

Conferences

It was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Andrew McGuinness

Seconded by:

Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

And Resolved 
“that Cllr. Joe Malone attend the “Getting a Grip” 2011 Conference on  6th and 7th October,  in Killarney, Co. Kerry.”

It was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Andrew McGuinness

Seconded by:

Cllr. Joe Malone

And Resolved 

“that Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin the “Getting a Grip” 2011 Conference on  6th and 7th October,  in Killarney, Co. Kerry.”

This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed:









MAYOR

Date:







